
May 29th, 2020         Special Council Meeting
I. 
Call to Order - Meeting called to order at 3:02 pm by Mayor Randall 
Sasser.

II.
Roll Call - 3:02 pm


Present – Randall Sasser; Angeleetta Hartmann; Jeff Bellino; Kathleen 
Brown; Teresa Quinlan; Bea Minnear; Greg Smith.


The mayor called roll call and declared a quorum.

III.
Setting of the Agenda - 3:03 pm


Mrs. Brown motioned to accept the agenda, Mr. Bellino seconded, question 
called, motion passed.

IV.
New Business - 3:03 pm

A.
Ordinance No. 483 - Dept of Commerce Contract for COVID 19 Grant

Mr. Sasser started to explain that this is the contract from the Department of Commerce for a $25,000 grant. This is money that funnels through the county. We will be putting out a questionnaire and application to the businesses which will be done once this passes. We want to give a portion back to the community for some of their expenses, it is a reimbursement not a cash handout. They can use it to pay their water bill, rent, etc. It just has to be documented. Mrs. Minnear asked if this was for their businesses only and not their personal use and Mr. Sasser said that was correct. Mrs. Hartmann said they will have to give us some type of documentation showing what the money will be used for. She explained a little further what the funds are to be used for and how it benefits the community. Mr. Smith commented that his business, Smith and Son, will not be applying for any of the grant money. Mr. Sasser thanked Mr. Smith for the information and Mrs. Hartmann said that he will still be getting an application which he can reject, we just needed to have the documentation that applications went out to all of the business that have a business license for the city and a physical location within city limits. Mrs. Quinlan asked about how many businesses that was, Mrs. Hartmann said about 25 businesses. We are not sure what the exact amount will be, but each business could get about $900, depending on what the needs are.
Mr. Sasser would like to have a committee to help decide how much that grant would be. He wants to look at the actual need of that business. 

Mrs. Brown motioned to accept Ordinance No. 483; Mr. Smith seconded. Question called and passed.

Mrs. Minnear made the comment that she was happy that Mr. Smith's Store along with the hardware store were able to remain open.

Mr. Sasser then went back to talk about the committee and who would like to volunteer. Mr. Belloni volunteered and Mrs. Quilan. They will help on the grant process and bring the list back to the council for a final decision.

Mr. Sasser said the stay at home order will be discontinued Sunday night.
B.
Ordinance No. 484 - Rainier Connect Franchise

Mr. Sasser said this is for the right of way, a small portion that the company needs right in front of the school to put in some fiberoptic lines. This is a franchise agreement and we can generate some funds. Mrs. Quilan asked if this is an easement? Mr. Sasser said this has been given to Mr. Buzzard to review and give us the proper documentation. This is why our legal fees are so high because we have him look over everything to make sure they are in order. Yes, this gives them the right to use a portion of the right a way. Discussion followed.
Mrs. Brown motioned to approve Ordinance No. 484 and Mr. Bellino seconded. Question called and motion passed.
C. 
Budget - 

Mr. Sasser said two months ago, three months ago when this coronavirus started, Mr. Sasser and Mrs. Hartmann started looking at the numbers and the reduction of our revenue started going down. We looked at all the areas and where do we get all of our funds, and how they are distributed. We found out that monies received from the state are not 30 days out but 60 days out. Looking at forecasting and how all of this would be affected. One of the things that came up was Mr. Buzzards bill. One of the things on that was the Prosecutorial Contract and the General Contract.

The General Contract was ratified but the Prosecutorial Contract was not. So, we checked to see exactly what the Prosecutorial Contract meant and it is anything where a crime has been committed and Mr. Sasser thought that meant that a crime had to have been committed against the city. So, he contacted Mr. Buzzard to explain the charges. Mr. Buzzard explained that every time there is a case where someone gets arrested, if it was committed in Mossyrock or they are from Mossyrock, via Public Defender or Private Attorney, there has to be someone there to represent the City and make sure that case is prosecuted and moved forward. That is what the Prosecutorial Contract is for. So besides paying for people's Public Defender, we also have to pay Mr. Buzzard for his time. This is something we look at in the next couple of months. So, his current contract will be revised to reflect this Prosecutorial Contract.
Then we got to looking at our court costs. Mr. Buzzard said instead of contracting with the county courts, we should look at contracting with Napavine or Winlock courts. Discussion followed on this.

There are a lot of things that come up that we do not necessarily know where the funds come from. We have our basic stuff, but do we really know where our revenue stream comes from. 

So, on our 001 account, all of our insurance comes out of this, our police stuff and other stuff. Mr. Hartmann read a list of what comes out of the General Fund. Mr. Sasser said some of the things we have no control over is Emergency Management. It is mandated by the county, as well as Prisoner Care and Dispatching. There are certain things in the 001 account that we have no control over. Mr. Sasser said that through all this and the pandemic, costs are going to go up. Things that will not go up will be our revenue stream, fuel tax, and even the PUD has gone down. This is revenue that will not come back.
Mrs. Hartmann has a great program that she located last month, and it takes the data from 2018, 2019, 2020 Budget and actual numbers and 2021 Budget. With that, we were able to make assumptions on how this would be affected or that would be affected and was playing with it for the last couple of weeks. She handed out the current budget with the 6% increase and Mr. Sasser has a call into the union and has not heard back from them yet. He wanted to find out what the possibility of freezing their wages for a year. This would definitely help us. Not so much in the 001 account but in some other accounts. Discussion then continued regarding the spreadsheet handed out. Then another graph was handed out, it had the 6% utility tax added in and the raises for employees made no difference in the graph. Mr. Smith asked if this was along the discussion we had last month about the utility taxes. Mr. Sasser said that Mr. Buzzard has gone through his documents to see if we already had an ordinance regarding the utility tax and he did not so we researched our own records and found out that in about 2001 the council minutes record the council considering utility taxes and over a period of months, the water and sewer utility tax was mentioned once and then the discussion was only on taxes of phone and electricity. There was no ordinance put forth at that time. Mr. Sasser said that the benefit of the utility tax is that it would go straight into the general fund, all taxes go into the general fund. Mr. Sasser said if we do not change something, we cannot maintain the general fund as is. There are only a couple of places that we can reduce costs, there is Mrs. Hartmann because 80% of her salary comes out of the general fund. He said that she was not going anywhere and the only other place to take it from would be the police and reduce that contract. Mr. Smith asked if we were getting any tracking on the police and when they are in the area. He asked if we are getting our return on payment there. Mr. Sasser said that in the past, when we have asked about it Chief Morningstar does give us the information. Discussion followed. Mr. Bellino asked how much we are paying them now and Mrs. Hartmann said about $112,000. Mrs. Brown asked why we didn't have our own officer and Mr. Sasser said the cost would be prohibited, too costly. In 2001, they thought the taxes could allow them to have another officer on hand, but they rejected it. More discussion followed. 

Mr. Sasser said, getting back to the 001 account, information we have been getting is telling us that things may not get back to normal till 2022. From a city standpoint, he does not know what will happen, but we have to do something and there will have to be some hard decisions made. If not, there will be some services affected. Discussion followed. Mr. Sasser said we have to have a good reason to do something.
Mr. Sasser said somehow we have to cut costs. Then he asked the council members for their opinions. Mrs. Brown said wherever you are you have to pay the taxes. She does not want an increase but is willing to do it to support the town and she likes living here. Mrs. Quinlan said that they should know her, she does not want to pay, and she does not want anyone else to pay. She commented that there were multiple times that the city did something to save money, but nothing was ever done. Mr. Sasser said he does not think it was ever presented with clarity. He said if people understood truly and really understand the finances, somewhere along the line we have to pay. The cost on everything outruns what is brought in. Mrs. Quinlan gave examples of what cuts were done before that were supposed to have brought in so much money, but it was never realized. She said each year there is a gain and each year we are saying we need more. More discussion.
Mr. Sasser said we have close to a $1,000,000 budget but when you look at what it would take to make those repairs or upgrades, it goes quick. We have backed off on some of the projects due to costs. We are looking at other options and have checked with other cities to see how they are doing things. We have to solve the problems somehow.
Mr. Sasser said in the last few months he has been approached by several people and they have commented that the city is looking good. People see a change. Mr. Smith asked about the garbage and we will give him a key till the plant watering starts. Mrs. Minnear asked about any grants we have for the facilities and Mrs. Hartmann explained about the grant from the Dept. of Ecology. We have passed the first phase for the Dept of Ecology to work on planning and preconstruction upgrades on the sewer plant and before they would consider us the clarifier had to be fixed. It has been ten years and they wanted it fixed. Mrs. Minnear asked when this would be done, Mr. Sasser said it will be done in July and that it has already been scheduled. We have a signed contract on it and everything. Mrs. Quinlan asked how much the grant was for, Mrs. Hartmann said that it is a $200,000 grant, $100,000 is a forgiveness grant and then we will be responsible for the rest on a low interest rate loan. It was Dept of Ecology's recommendation that this be done immediately.
Mrs. Minnear asked that besides this 6% that sometime this next year there will be another rate increase? Mr. Sasser said it would probably be in 2021 because he does not want to add anything else this year. Naturally on January 1 the automatic 6% will kick in and he does not want to add anything else yet because we have not received the numbers back from RCAC yet. Mrs. Quinlan said so there is this 6%, then 6% at the beginning of the year, then another increase down the road. The rate increase will not be done all at once but over several years. Mr. Sasser said you have to have the increase at the beginning of the year for inflation. Mrs. Quinlan is frustrated because all these utility rates are going up, but no one is getting a pay increase. More discussion.
Mr. Bellino then asked if there was anything else that we have been doing to cut costs. One of the things that Mr. Sasser said is that we are going to cut the grass higher, so they do not have to mow as often. We looked at the gas cost so this will cut down on that a little. Has asked them also to cut down on their driving to save on fuel that way as well. Mr. Bellino said that the day before he counted one of the employees driving back and forth in front of his house four or five times. How is that cutting back, he asked. Mr. Sasser said that was because they were working on a water break. 

Mr. Bellino just asked that we keep looking at other ways to cut back. More discussion followed.

Mrs. Minnear asked if this was a permanent 6% and Mr. Sasser said yes. There will also be the raise in January because that is set in the ordinance. Mr. Bellino said that the one in January has been approved, anything past that has not been approved yet. Mrs. Minnear asked if anyone is being charged when the staff has to cut things away from the meters to be read? She thought we were to start charging for that. Mrs. Hartmann said it is in one of the ordinances but has never been enforced. Mr.. Bellino said that it will be a moot point soon when we go to radio reads. Mrs. Minnear asked if we still should not have those kept available to us. Mr. Sasser said we will see which accounts those are and get letter sent to them.
Mrs. Quinlan asked how many new move ins have we had in the last year. Mr. Sasser said he believes there has been eight. More discussion.

D.
Ordinance 485 - Utility Tax Ordinance
Mr. Sasser said he would like to see this implemented now rather than at the end of the year and be hit with a 12% increase. 

Mrs. Hartmann then corrected the confusion that the inflation increase is 5%. Mr. Sasser said the 6% is like a forever tax. Then the charge that Mrs. Quinlan was questioning was the service charge implemented years ago that was then placed back into the rates.

Mrs. Brown motioned to accept Ordinance 485; Mr. Smith seconded. Mr. Sasser asked when the council would like to have this enacted. Mrs. Hartmann said it has to take at least 30 days. Mr. Bellino said the residents need to be told so it is not just dumped on them. Mr. Sasser said we will get a letter out to all the residents. The 6% will start in July. Motion on the table, any more discussion. Motion passed with one descension, Mrs. Quinlan.
V.
Comments

Mrs. Minnear asked about the 4th of July Fireworks. No confirmation has been given.

VI. 
Motion to Adjourn - 

 Mr. Smith motioned to adjourn the meeting and Mr. Bellino seconded. Question called and passed unanimously.
Meeting adjourned at 4:28 pm.  
Respectfully submitted:

Angeleetta Hartmann


